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The Concord Township Board of Trustees met on Monday, January 10, 2011 at the Concord Township Fire Station.  Chairman Karen Koch called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  The roll was called; present were Trustees Karen Koch, Joe Garrett and Bart Johnson.  Mr. Garrett moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to approve the minutes of the previous meeting.  Vote: 3-0.
Public Input

Brad Rucker and Pat Dunlap of National Contracting, and Ed McCall of McCall Sharp Architecture, discussed issues with the construction of the new township building.  Mr. Rucker began by stating the goal is to find out what the issues are and address them immediately.  He requested additional construction time of four weeks based on problems with the sprinkler system contractor, delays with inspections and interior work, and a few subcontractors not responding as quickly as they could.  The new construction completion date would be February 22, 2011.  Trustee Johnson and Chief Cooper stated they were not in agreement with the delay reasons; paperwork and drawings have been late to the architect and county building departments, and the framing did not pass until recently.  
The Trustees have requested National Contracting provide a letter from James Hardy stating that the manufacturer’s warranty will not be adversely affected by the contractor’s installation of the hardi-board and trim material.  Mr. Rucker said Hardy will only warrant the longevity of the product, not the installation.  The rear elevation at the light box and the left elevation at door need flashing so the trim will not hold water.  He has obtained a letter for the township’s records.  Mr. McCall mentioned he thought the batten material was pre-finished on three sides, but is actually not finished on the sides.  The material needs painted to be sealed.  Mr. Johnson was concerned if the product can be sanded off and still be warranted.  McCall confirmed the product will have to look right when it’s done; he has not given any final OK yet.  He also noted there is no problem with the material not being painted yet, although Mr. Johnson thought the website said it must be painted within 120 days.
The Trustees also wanted assured that the floor will be level upon completion of all finish flooring materials.  The interior concrete floor is not level and noticeable when walking through the building.  To meet specifications, McCall said the only way to do it is to shoot grades on the floor; if it doesn’t meet the specs it would have to be re-poured.  Feathering concrete is only meant for little spots.
There have been some recent leaks in the roof.  National stated the only thing outstanding is the center section which will be complete by the end of this week.  Chief Cooper wanted the leaks fixed before the drywall was installed, but it’s now too late.  He believes water is coming from the outside concrete and flowing inward under the wall in the community room.  Pat Dunlap said he will look at the concrete issue by the end of the week.
The Trustees want to be assured the laminated wood structure over the lobby will be finished free of blemishes, stains, or any material defects and that the visual appearance of the steel connection plates will meet their approval.  National will clean all the wood and steel and it will look better once the roof is done.

The drawings for the center section beams have not been approved for the last couple of months.  The plans have been back and forth between the engineer and building department and still not approved.  Mr. Dunlap stated all would be resolved by this week.  Chief Cooper had the contractor confirm that the welder for the beam structure would be certified.
Top soil was removed from the construction site and when discovered by the township, National brought top soil back, however the returned top soil was full of debris (i.e. old swing sets) and “junk clay.”  Facemyer Excavating took and brought back the soil so National is not sure how this happened.  The township had to have the soil removed due to impending construction of new tennis courts.

The township has been told numerous times by the project manager that the subcontractors will not return his calls.

The septic system red light keeps going off and it did not do this previous to National working on the system.  National stated they would visually inspect the septic pipe from the building to the tank since they needed to have blacktop trucks drive over it.  Nothing has been done with that inspection.  The pump that was two months old had to be replaced and the tank is full of ground water.  The problem was brought to the project manager’s attention a month ago but has not been checked.  Mr. Dunlap stated they have four calls to Facemyer.
Low areas in the driveway were discussed and Mr. Rucker said he can provide an as built survey to verify the grades.  Mr. Johnson reiterated he wants the grading fixed correctly if there is a problem.

National has stated they will finish the grading where the geothermal loops were installed, weather permitting.

General frustration was expressed due to the many items throughout construction that have not been addressed and resolved in a timely manner.  Items mentioned included the fire line installation and inspection, center beam section, pump station, hardi-board, and project manager.  Mr. Johnson said his frustration lies with the forty hour project manager that is not doing his job.  He feels the township is not getting its money’s worth and that our project manager is not looking out for us in our best interest.  Johnson stated it has been helpful with Mr. Dunlap being involved recently.
Mr. McCall mentioned final color choices need to be made soon for wood stains and grouting and samples for cabinetry. 

Fiscal Officer Davis discussed payments made to the contractor and wanted to ensure enough funds were withheld to cover any issues that may not get resolved or need repaired.  McCall will compile a list of anything withheld and decide what is fair and reasonable to release.

Tom Hines, resident of Buechel Drive, asked if members of the Board of Zoning Appeals attend training for their positions.  He wants to ensure the members know meeting and zoning procedures and laws.  At the last meeting there were many issues of concern they don’t know about and the county says it is the clerk’s responsibility to train the members.  Board of Zoning Appeals member Darren Webb mentioned they are very limited in what they can and cannot do.  He thought there was quite a bit of discussion at the last meeting about the issues at hand.
Old Business

The prosecutor’s office will be contacted about bidding out the tennis court projects for spring.  Request bids for one and two more courts.
Chief discussed obtaining bids on trees and shrubs for the township building and park.  Trustee Garrett suggested giving general budget amounts and guidelines, asking for $5,000, $10,000, $15,000 landscape plans then narrow down the results.  He also would like to include as many people in the township as possible.  Many residents would volunteer to help with plantings, etc.  Resident, Frank Niday, mentioned the inmates usually look for projects to help with also.

New Business

Chief Cooper noted Jim Organ has left Ohio Insurance Agency, and Frank Harmon will meet with him on Monday January 17, 2011 at 3:00 pm with Medical Mutual information.

Joe Holloway of the Road Department will be on vacation January 14-22.

It was noted the Ohio Annual Township Conference is next month.

As there was no further business, Ms. Koch moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.
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